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STATE OF DELAWARE
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
DELAWARE HARNESS RACING COMMISSION
2320 SOUTH DUPONT HIGHWAY
DOVER, DELAWARE 19901

TELEPHONE: {302) 698 - 4599
FaAx: (302) 697 - 4748




Minutes of the Meeting Held

July 27, 2006

The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at Harrington Raceway, Harrington, Delaware at 8:30 a.m. on Thursday, July 27, 2006.

Commission Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chair

	Robert L. Everett, Commissioner

	Mary Ann Lambertson, Commissioner

	Kenneth Williamson, Commissioner


Absent

	George P. Staats, Commissioner

	Patricia Murphy, Commission Counsel


Others Present

	James Boese, General Manager, HRI
	Richard H. Lester, Jr., Owner

	Flo Camac, DSOA
	Louise Kinsey, Administrative Assistant to Judges

	Robert Collison Chief Inspector, DHRC
	Charles Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing Dover Downs

	Judy Davis-Wilson, Executive Director, DSBF
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	Andrew D. Markand, Owner/Trainer

	Hugh J. Gallagher, DDA, Administrator, DHRC
	Michael T. Scuse, Secretary of Agriculture

	John Hensley, Director of Horse Racing, Dover Downs
	


Call to Order/Welcome

The Chairwoman called the public session of the meeting to order at 8:50 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes

Commissioner Williamson made a Motion to approve the June 20, 2006 Minutes as written.  Commissioner Everett seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

Old Business

None offered.
New Business

· Last Friday’s Draw:  Any horse without proof of current equine herpes vaccinations was not allowed to enter for today’s Governor’s Day races.  Mr. DiMario initiated discussion by claiming there are three different ways in the State of enforcing the requirement for providing proof of current equine herpes vaccinations.  He felt there needed to be some consensus of understanding, as he’s taking “a lot of heat” for it.  

· Thoroughbreds:  He began by stating that Delaware Park has a different requirement and offered their condition book as evidence, which uses the same language as harness.  He asked if thoroughbred horses had to show their certificates when they entered or when they came on the property, and thought about 20% of horses were shipped in.  Secretary Scuse responded by saying the Order applies to everyone, plus very few horses are shipped in to Delaware Park; it is not 20%.  Thoroughbred trainers must show current shot records when they come to race.  They are not allowed on the property until they have a record.  The interpretations are not different; these are two different types of racing and two different types of tracks.  If they don’t have a shot record when the box is locked, they do not race.  He added that the Executive Order was issued in February; and all horsemen were required to comply by Spring.  The horsemen knew then if there wasn’t a shot record on file when the box was locked, their horse wouldn’t be allowed to race.  Now, all of a sudden, some say they don’t have certificates.
· Plain Language:  After additional discussion, Mr. DiMario agreed that horsemen who didn’t have their records on Friday would have to take responsibility for their actions, but said the Order was not in plain language.  Secretary Scuse responded by stating it is the Commission’s policy, and if not followed, they will not race.  

· Breeder’s Fund:  Mr. DiMario then asked why horses for Breeder’s Fund races were allowed to wait until today to present their certificates.  Ms. Davis-Wilson explained that Breeder’s Fund races are events that require nominating and sustaining payments (paid-in events), and if no certificate is produced an hour before post time, they are scratched.  
· Equal Protection:  Mr. DiMario continued to argue that everyone is entitled to equal protection under the law, and there is a double standard here.  He asked why there is no requirement for an out of state horse to produce a certificate prior to race time, when local horses must.  He also asked why the horsemen couldn’t have until today to produce their certificates.  He felt it would’ve been equitable to allow horsemen who entered last Friday for the Governor’s Day races to be allowed to present their certificates today.  After hearing him make another reference to Delaware Park, Secretary Scuse emphatically disagreed with him and said it was time to quit bringing thoroughbreds into a harness discussion and making excuses.  He reiterated the horsemen have to have their shot record when the box is locked, or they won’t race.  Mr. Gallagher offered the tracks are enforcing the policy, and are entitled to make it even more stringent; in his experience of over 25 years of stake races being drawn in, if the trainer fails to protect his owner, that is his difficulty.   Secretary Scuse ended the discussion by stating that due to their timeline, Harrington Raceway set the current policy; all Delaware tracks are enforcing the Order.  That can be proven.
· Applications:  Mr. Gallagher distributed copies of a Harrington Raceway’s (HRI) application.  The Breeder’s Fund advertises its races, but they are drawn through HRI’s box.  They do not fill out a HRI application.  Mr. Boese said the horsemen in today’s races filled out their regular application, which states the policy and they all knew about it.  Dover Downs mentions the herpes vaccination policy on its website, as does HRI.  Chairwoman Steele commented that people call and ask her if they have to have the shot to win a $1.49 ribbon, and they do.  Coggins test requirements are federally mandated.  Mr. Boese asked if there would there be any merit to add the language to the Breeder’s Fund paperwork.  There might be, but their races are planned out further than the 90 day requirement.  
· Change in Policy:  Mr. Lockhart asked if there was any intention of eliminating the policy.  Secretary Scuse explained that it is unknown, but it will be discussed with the professionals in the field to determine the length of time needed between shots.  Some believe you only have to give the shot every six months, and there is also some disagreement about how long the shot lasts.  In Maryland five horses had to be put down and the tracks closed.  The risk we take here is far greater.  It only takes a $20 shot to protect a multi-million dollar industry.  We may look at the time frame.  

· Horsemen’s Opinion:  Mr. Richard Lester, Jr. commented; he also appeared for Anthony Domino.  He would like Secretary Scuse to consider what some of the “really good” vets say.  He and Tony had two horses put out of today’s races because their certificate was out by five days, but they’ll take the blame.  He would like the time to be extended to six months; instead of having three different rules, it should be at the time of entry for everyone.  Looking at the program, you don’t have your best horses racing.  It’s not fair to the public when this kind of situation happens.  If his horse is protected, he understands Delaware’s rules, but he also knows the vets say the vaccine will last six months.  Secretary Scuse responded that at the time the Order was issued, there was considerable discussion with vets in the state, and the manufacturers said it needs to be given every 90 days.  We wanted to make sure our horses were protected.  Personally, he hopes it can be extended, but they erred on the side of caution.  Mr. DiMario reported some vets say it is less possible in warm weather for horses to get sick.  Someone needs to find out for sure.  No titers have ever been done on this.  There is a big problem here.  He added most horsemen regularly vaccinate their horses as a normal protocol.  Secretary Scuse responded that if it’s part of the normal protocol, why was there a problem in Maryland?  Why are there issues?  Equine herpes shows up in the racing industry.  He suggested the vets be polled to see how many horses are actually receiving vaccinations.  
Report from Administrator
Mr. Gallagher reported he, Chairwoman Steele and Commissioner Lambertson attended Mr. Daney’s reception and the ARCI meeting held at Delaware Park.  A written report will be forthcoming.

Public Comment

Mr. Boese invited everyone to this morning’s breakfast ceremonies for the Midway expansion ground breaking.   
Upcoming Events
· Rules Committee

August 8
10:15 at DDA, Secretary’s Conference Room
· Regular DHRC Meeting
August 15
10:15 HRI 

Adjournment

At 9:16 a.m., having no further business, Commissioner Lambertson moved to adjourn, Commissioner Everett seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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